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• We would like to acknowledge Mark Smith Photography for the provision of the photo of the lifeguard tower with the 

Milky Way. 

• This report was prepared by Ellen Van Wessel, Administration Director, Soldiers Beach Surf Club  
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AGM MINUTES 2021 
 

Soldiers Beach Surf Club 

1 August 2021 
 
Attendees:  Jim Buckton, Ellen Van Wessel, Phil Walls, Brent Farnworth, Craig Andrews, 

Jacqui Godier, Shane Walker, Shana Doughney, Marie Buckton, Glenn 

Coppen, Alex Coppen, Shana Doughney, Lara McIntyre, Tori Coppen, 

Jodie Freeman, Jenny Downing, Coral Raymond, Gail Rixom, Kellie 

Maxwell 

 

 

Meeting declared open at 10.10am 

 

Due to the online nature of the meeting there will be a few changes. 

 

All attendees advised that the meeting is being recorded.  All also advised that if they want 

to raise a question to use the raise the hand icon. 

 

We need to adopt an operational motion due to the meeting being online, move that the 

format and conduct of the meeting be accepted and that any challenge arising from any 

procedural irregularity in, or to, the conduct of the meeting be waived. 

 

Moved Brent Farnworth, Seconded Shane Walker 

All in favour, Carried 

 

1. Apologies 

One written apology received from Tony Axford 

 

2. Adoption of 2020 AGM minutes 

Motion to adopt moved by Phil Walls, Seconded Craig Andrews 

All in favour, Carried 

 

3. Business arising from minutes from 2020 AGM 

 

One item – questions about the constitutional review, update has been put on hold, awaiting 

a copy of the new templates coming from SLNSW.  The SBSLC website has an explanation of 

the changes as well as why on hold. 

 

4. Receive annual report 

• Coral raised the issue that Laurie Smith was listed as a life member incorrectly. 

• ACTION:  Document to be amended and updated copy uploaded on SBSLC website. 

 

Moved to accept Coral Raymond, Seconded Craig Andrews 

All in favour, Carried 

 

5. Receive annual financial statement – for year ended 30 April 2021 

 

• Done by Fortunity and received 30 July 2021 
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• Craig Andrews talked through the report 

 

Motion to receive financial report moved by Coral Raymond, Seconded Jacqui Godier 

All in favour, Carried 

 

6. Adopt a returning officer 

A motion to adopt Alexandra Coppen as returning officer was moved by Jim Buckton.  

Moved Shana Doughney, Seconded: Marie Buckton 

All in favour, Carried 

 

As a standing down President, Jim thanked the committee for all of their efforts and support 

during difficult times and expressed his sincere appreciation for everyone’s hard work. 

 

7. All positions declared vacant 

 

8. Election of officers for 21/22 season 

 

President – 1 x written nomination 

Phil Walls nominated by Ellen Van Wessel, Seconded by Shana Doughney 

All in favour, Carried 

 

Deputy President  

Lara McIntyre nominated by Ellen Van Wessel, Seconded by Jacqui Godier 

Lara accepted 

All in favour, Carried  

 

Director of Administration – 1 x written nomination 

Ellen Van Wessel nominated herself and was seconded by Phill Walls 

All in favour, Carried 

 

Director of Finance – 1 x written nomination 

Craig Andrews nominated by Jim Buckton, seconded by Ellen Van Wessel  

All in favour, Carried 

 

Director of Life Saving (Club Captain)  

 

Jim advised the meeting attendees that the majority of the work is complete and ready to 

be implemented. 

 

Shana Doughney nominated herself, Seconded by Jim Buckton  

All in favour, Carried 

 

Assistant Director of Lifesaving 

Alex Coppen nominated herself, Seconded by Jim Buckton 

All in favour, Carried 

 

Director of Surf Sports 

Held over 

 

Director of Education – 1 x written nomination 

Lara McIntyre nominated herself, seconded by Shana Doughney 

All in favour, Carried 
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Director of Youth Activities  

Jodie Freeman nominated by Coral Raymond, Seconded by Ellen Van Wessel 

Jodie accepted 

All in favour, Carried 

 

Director of Sponsorship and Marketing 

Held over 

 

Assistant Director of Administration – 1 x written nomination 

Coral Raymond nominated herself, Seconded by Jenny Downing 

All in favour, Carried 

 

Assistant Director of Surf Sports 

Held over 

 

Assistant Finance Officer  

Gail Rixom nominated by Ellen Van Wessel, Seconded by Craig Andrews 

Gail accepted 

All in favour, Carried 

 

Assistant Director of Youth Activities  

Held over 

 

IRB Captain 

Held over 

 

Boat captain 

Shane Walker nominated himself, Seconded by Shana Doughney 

All in favour, Carried 

 

Board and ski captain 

Held over 

 

WH&S officer 

Kellie Maxwell nominated by Phills Walls, Seconded by Lara 

All in favour, Carried 

 

Building manager 

Kellie Maxwell nominated by Ellen Van Wessel, seconded by Glenn Coppen 

All in favour, Carried 

 

Junior Club captain (U18’s) 

Held over 

 

Rookie coordinator (13 & 14s) 

Held over 

 

Publicity officer 

Held over 

 

Radio communication officer 
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Phil nominated himself, Seconded by Coral Raymond 

All in favour, Carried 

 

First Aid officer 

Lara McIntyre nominated herself, Seconded Coral Raymond 

All in favour, Carried 

 

Gym manager 

Held over 

 

Gear steward 

Held over 

 

Social secretary 

Held over 

 

Member services officer 

Gail Rixom nominated by Ellen Van Wessel, Seconded by Coral Raymond 

All in favour, Carried 

 

9. Endorse affiliation with SLSCC, SLSNSW & SLSA 

 

Moved: Jim Buckton, Seconded Coral Raymond 

 

Phil, as the incoming President, expressed his thanks and appreciation to Jim for all that he 

has done over the years with the way he has moved the Club forward through some very 

difficult times. 

 

 

 

Meeting closed 11.40 am 

 

  
 

…………………………………………. ………………………………………………………… 

Signature Signature 

Phill Walls Ellen Van Wessel 

President Director of Administration 
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APPRECIATION 
Soldiers Beach Surf Club would like to thank the generous support of our Sponsors, Supporters 

and the General Public who have contributed to the Club during the 2021-2022 season. 

 

Our sponsors and supporters cannot be thanked enough for the help they give us in keeping 

the Soldiers Beach Surf Life Saving Club running.  Their generous financial support makes our 

job of providing a safe and healthy environment for our members and the public much 

easier.  As a not for profit, volunteer based organisation our primary sources of income are 

from the general contributions of our sponsors and supporters. 

 

Our sponsors reflect our core goals of: 

 

• Maintaining our proud lifesaving record 

• Equipping  patrols with required lifesaving education, training and equipment 

• Encourage and facilitate healthy and balanced competitive participation 

• Create an environment that sparks a passion for community service and team 

participation within the ranks of our junior members 

• Assist our younger members to build skills that are transferable to other parts of their 

lives 

 

Soldiers Beach would like to offer a huge thank you to the following sponsors: 
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OFFICE BEARERS 
 

Executive Committee 

• President - Phil Walls 
• Deputy President - Lara McIntyre 

• Director of Administration - Ellen Van Wessel 

• Director of Finance - Craig Andrews 

• Director of Life Saving (Club Captain) - Shana Doughney 

• Director of Surf Sports - Held over 

• Director of Education – Lara McIntyre 

• Director of Youth Activities – Jodie Freeman  

 

Management Committee 

 
• Assistant Director of Lifesaving - Alex Coppen 

• Director of Sponsorship and Marketing - Held over 

• Assistant Director of Administration – Coral Raymond  

• Assistant Director of Surf Sports - Held over 

• Assistant Director of Finance - Gail Rixom  

• Assistant Director of Youth Activities - Held over 

• IRB Captain - Held over 

• Boat captain- Shane Walker  

• Board and ski captain - Held over 

• OHS officer - Kellie Maxwell 

• Building manager - Kellie Maxwell 

• Junior Club captain (U18’s) - Held over 

• Rookie coordinator (13 & 14s) - Held over 

• Publicity officer - Held over 

• Radio communication officer – Phil Walls 

• First Aid officer - Lara McIntyre  

• Gym manager - Held over 

• Gear steward - Held over 

• Social secretary - Held over 

• Member services officer - Gail Rixom 
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2021/22 STATISTICS 
 

No of members 365 

Patrolling members 88 (including reserves) 

Patrol hours 4529 

Beach attendance 57, 728 

Rescues 18 

Preventative actions 2322 

First Aid 33 
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PRESIDENTS REPORT  
With SLSNSW's Covid vaccine mandates and restrictions in place again from the beginning of 

the 2021-22 season along with unseasonal weather including record rainfalls, floods and 

storm damage throughout the summer, the season was one of the most challenging for the 

club, its members and the public that can be remembered in recent times! 
 

As always, our patrols, volunteers and members met these challenges head on and 

continued to protect the public and maintain a community presence, whilst embracing and 

working hard to improve, grow and build the club facilities, presence, and capability further 

with the continual guidance, efforts and commitment of the committee and its active 

members. 

 
Even with the unprecedented poor weather over the summer, our patrolling members have 

completed 4500 hrs of volunteer patrols, even with the beach closed more than normal and 

hence only 30+ rescues were carried out, a positive outcome considering the 2500 

preventions and first aids the club usually performs each season. Once again, all patrolling 

members and their diligence and dedication must be acknowledged. 
 

This season our training and education team, led by Lara McIntyre and Gary Hyland, 

continue to recruit nipper parents and willing adults into the club patrols with a further sixteen 

(16)  bronze and four (4) SRC active members now qualified with these awards to fully join our 

patrols for the 22-23 summer season alongside a number of active members also gaining First 

aid IRB driver and crew Qualifications as the club strives towards increasing skilled lifesavers 

to bolster our patrol numbers. 

 
Junior development and education has been a major part of the activity at Soldiers Beach 

over the 2021/22 season and with the fantastic efforts and efficient guidance from our junior 

development director, Jodie Freeman, our nipper activities and event schedules despite the 

poor weather, continued to be “best in class” with Increased engagement of parents, age 

manager participation and a well-structured and skills focussed training program that will 

benefit the club in regards to nipper growth for many years to come. 

 
The clubs winter board and swim skills training continues to be a success and is now integral 

part of the clubs junior development program. Jodie Freeman, Rachel Howieson and the rest 

of the Junior Development team, parents and the coaches are to be congratulated for this 

success. 
 

Our senior competitors have represented Soldiers at all carnivals this season including 

Interclub (State titles having been cancelled due to poor conditions everywhere) and 

Australian titles, where Gold medals were won in both board & ski events along with our boat 

crews success.  These events will continue to be a key engagement tool for the club to 

attract more patrolling members and encouraging increased carnival participation as the 

club looks to bring additional professional and experienced trainers and talent into the mix to 

assist our competitors hopefully over the next few seasons. 

 
On the Administration front, Soldiers is starting to see  an improved financial  position as a 

result from the previous restructure of its commercial operations, and along with the 

committees key focus on continuing to reduce our operating costs, along with tight controls, 

accountability and transparent  policies implemented by the club, due credit must be given 

to the executive in particular, Ellen Van Wessel, Shana Doughney and Craig Andrews along 
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with the committee and others including Coral Raymond, Emma Dennis  and Gail Rixom for 

maintaining these high standards and managing the club budgets accordingly. 

 
The Management Committee, in particular Matt Keys in conjunction with the SLSA Grants Unit 

has been instrumental in driving charity events and securing a number of grants for the club 

worth just over $70,000 to date, which includes a $30k solar grant in June this year to ensure 

the continued reduction of our club operating expenses and the urgent updating of our surf 

lifesaving equipment. 
 

We are also excited to welcome another major sponsor - Toukley Rotary, who have come on 

board for the next 12 months to assist the club to update urgently needed Surf lifesaving 

equipment. The club, committee and members fully appreciate the ongoing support from all 

our sponsors and looks forward to more involvement from new and present sponsors in the 

seasons ahead. 
 

The club administration continues to maintain active lines of communication with club 

stakeholders including SLSCC, SLSNSW and the local community. Soldiers has actively 

fostered its relationship with Central Coast Council and continues to work with Council across 

several fields including facilities management, public access and community engagement. 
 

As the club looks forward to next year, there are several promising indicators for the 

continued success of Soldiers Beach SLSC on the back of the 2020/21 season. The club 

continues to engage and retain members, a marked  increase in nipper participation and 

the commercial operations of the club continue to support the club operations with ongoing 

and renewed interest in club participation by the previous and new members! 
 

Despite a rough and challenging season for all concerned, the club is taking positive steps 

towards a fantastic summer season in 2022-23 and once again, I would like to personally 

thank the committee, active patrol members and all associate members for their support 

and assistance throughout the year! 

 
Regards 
Philip Walls 
President Soldiers Beach SLSC 
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DIRECTOR OF FINANCE REPORT  
Thank you for the opportunity to be part of the committee of Soldiers Beach Surf Life Saving 

Club for the last four seasons. The club was in a terrible financial situation due to 

mismanagement, lack of understanding of basic principles of club management as well as 

terrible partnerships with the function room / restaurant and the kiosk.  

 

The club was effectively under Administration being closely monitored by Surf Life Saving 

Central Coast. This was required due to the out of court settlement to the leaseholders of the 

kiosk of over $100 000. 

 

Under the leadership of Jim Buckton and Phil Walls the club has been able to repay debts to 

Wyong Leagues Club, Surf Life Saving Central Coast, Surf Life Saving NSW, Energy Australia, 

Central Coast Council and several other suppliers. We have also put in new partners / lease 

holders in contracts vetted by the Surf Life Saving Australian legal team – Thank You to Ian 

Fullagar for his invaluable advice and assistance. 

 

The club needs active patrolling members urgently, the patrolling of the beach and provision 

of water safety to the local community is at the forefront of our activities. We provide 

outstanding education and training to our members. The future of the club depends on the 

members who know what it is like to get their feet on the sand and provide the thankless 

community service that is required. Surf Life Saving Central Coast provides fantastic 

leadership and resources to assist in sound club management. The future of the club is with 

the youth membership. 

 

Recruitment and Retention must become a priority to ensure success into the future.  

 

Congratulations to Lara McIntyre and Ellen Van Wessel for their untiring commitment to the 

club, if the club had more members with their attitude we would be back amongst the top 

clubs on the coast. Emma Dennis our Bookkeeper / Financial Controller provides fantastic 

service, sound advice when required and chases up our debts and when things were at our 

lowest put in place payment plans, and worked with the club on prioritsation of the 

overwhelming debts. Thank you Emma for your commitment to our club. 

 

Lets get behind the club the future and the hard working patrolling members. 

 

Craig Andrews 

Treasurer / Life Member 
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DIRECTOR OF SURF LIFE SAVING REPORT  
This season saw us once again start with just 6 patrols and 61 rostered members with an 

average of 116 rostered hours for the season. This equated to a minimum of 26 patrols for 

each member, a demanding schedule which allowed for only 1 weekend break every 2 

weeks. Our patrolling members were also further stretched by the challenges of patrolling in 

the middle of another lockdown and with continued public health measures.  

 

In addition to medical challenges and absences, our members were also faced with 

unprecedented environmental challenges which saw our beach closed a total of 92 days of 

our 2021/2022 season due to dangerous surf, pollution and erosion. The latter also resulted in 

us having minimal access to our beach and no opportunity to get our IRB onto the beach to 

assist in lifesaving operations if needed for most of the last portion of the season.  

 

This season, as in the past, our operations have been supported by SLSNSW and SLSA with 

a number of support mechanisms such as the Beach Safety Equipment Fund and the Club 

Lifesaving Equipment Grant. This season saw our club gain (for next season) 5 new rescue 

boards, 11 Personal Flotation Devices (safety jackets) for use in the IRB, and also an array of 

sun safety equipment which we look forward to using in the upcoming season. The success of 

these grants can also be attributed to the tireless effort of our Admin Director Ellen Van 

Wessel.  

 

With this season’s beach closures and unfortunate weather our patrol statistics were lower 

than previous years but our member numbers saw some growth with the largest increase 

being in the “active members above 18 years” category. This is exciting for the future of the 

club and largely due to the time and effort of the Education team. At the end of the season 

members were surveyed with regards to their thoughts and feedback for improving the 

patrol experience and there are some great ideas for improvements for next season, so we 

look forward to continuing to increase our numbers as well as member satisfaction in the 

upcoming season.  

 

At this stage we still await our lifesaving agreement from SLSNSW so that we can meet with 

SLSCC and Central Coast Council and discuss our patrol schedule for upcoming seasons. It is 

the hope that we can come to an agreement which best suits our members but allows us to 

continue to ensure the safety of all attendees to our beach.  

 

With the conclusion of the 2021/22 season, we must acknowledge the immense time, effort 

and passion of our patrolling members and congratulate you all on your dedication which 

resulted in another successful season at Soldiers Beach. The future of our club and the safety 

of the patrons to our beach is in good hands.  

 

Shana Doughney 

Director of Lifesaving.  

xxxx 
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BEACH SAFETY EQUIPMENT FUND/HARRY 

MOORE TRUST ITEMS 
 

Rescue boards, Training Mals and Personal Flotation Devices 

 

  



 

 

 

16 

DIRECTOR OF EDUCATION REPORT  
The 2021/22 season has been unsettling and challenging for the Education Team with 

uncertainty around the ongoing presence and management of COVID-19 and very 

unfavorable weather conditions which really presented a challenge with water-based 

training.  Unfortunately, like last season the impact and uncertainly regarding COVID-19 

pervaded all aspects of the education portfolio.  And the ripples from State, to Branch to 

Club level were felt.  I would like to take this opportunity to thank our members for their 

ongoing support.   

 

Our team for 21/22 appears below:  

 

Director of Education 

Facilitator 

 

Training Officer: SRC & BM 

 

 

Probationary Training Officer 

 

Larissa MCINTYRE 

Gary HYLAND 

Larissa MCINTYRE 

Dan BARRON-HYLAND 

Victoria COPPEN 

Dennis WILLAMS 

Emma TERREY 

 

This was our second season with the new curriculum for the Bronze Medallion (BM) and Surf 

Rescue Certificates (SRC).  We were able to apply our leanings from last season and were 

able to better meet the challenges with the team in allocation of days and the new process.  

Issues around ongoing Trainer Assessor Facilitator (TAF) requirements remained unresolved 

but were addressed near the end of the season.  Unfortunately, this season we did not get 

the required numbers to run a Parent Surf Rescue Certificate (SRC) course.  However, we will 

try again next season and aim to advertise this much earlier so people are able to have the 

time need to train for this course.   

 

We continued allocating people to a Patrol from the beginning of the course.  Whilst on 

Patrol the candidates were able to learn as they went from the Patrol members.  This 

enabled the candidates to connect with their Patrol at the start of the course, apply Patrol 

related activity to the learning and get a better appreciated of the reality of Patrolling as 

opposed to going onto Patrol at the end of the course and then trying to develop 

relationships with their Patrol.  These relationships are already formed and beginning to 

embed.   

 

We had planned to facilitate, train and assess two Bronze Medallion courses and two SRC 

courses and succeeded in this goal.  It was also planned for an Inflatable Rubber Boat (IRB) 

Crew course which we were able to complete with the assistance of Shelley Beach who 

were able to take our members through their paces for IRB Crew and Driver.  There are plans 

in place, with the ongoing assistance of Shelley Beach SLSC, to develop our own IRB Crew 

Trainer and to conduct an IRB Crew Winter course.  A First Aid course was arranged by 

Soldiers and held at the Canton Beach Sports Club, who have been able to provide us a 

great training venue throughout the season and we are extremely grateful to them for their 

ongoing support.  A First Aid Certificate course was also held by Branch.  To provide support 

to our own community a First Aid course was delivered by our team to the Toukley 

Neighbourhood Centre team.   

 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank all those who make themselves available to the 

Education Team and willingly share their skills and experience with our students.  It really adds 
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to the quality of the courses to have such experience readily available.  And a big thank you 

to all those who have helped with water safety, scenario training, swim and board training. 

 

Awards Achieved 2021/22 Season 

First Aid Certificate  

• Alexandra COPPEN 

• Glen COPPEN 

• Victoria COPPEN 

• William COPPEN 

• Shana DOUGHNEY 

• Alan HOWEL 

 

• Racheal HOWIESON  

• Craig JACKSON  

• Mark LAMPHEE 

• Larissa MCINTYRE 

• Anthony PLANT 

• Rachael SLOANE 

 

Surf Rescue Certificate  

• Angus HALIECEK • Samuel COPPEN 

• Blake KING • Evgenii MIKHALCHENKO 

Bronze Medallion  

• Charlotte AKHURST 

• Loren BEAMAN 

• Laura BOLTON 

• Suzanne BOWER 

• Simon BLAKELY 

• William COPPEN 

• Alan HOWLE 

• Mark LAMPHEE 

• Courtney MARSHALL 

• Lucus McINTYRE-GUY 

• Sergei MIKHALCHENKO 

• Anthony PLANT 

• Lloyd ROTHWELL 

• Rachel SLOANE 

• Jackson VANDERTOUW 

• Matthew WHITE 

IRB Crew Certificate 

• Bryce GLANVILLE 

Silver Medallion – Aquatic Management  

• Matt KEYS  

Silver Medallion – Beach Management  

• Neville BUNN • Victoria COPPEN 

Silver Medallion – IRB Driver 

• Bradley HALICEK • Kate HALICEK 

 

I believe we delivered some great results in a very challenging season.  We have formed 

some new partnerships with Shelley Beach SLSC and the Canton Beach Sports Club and I 

believe we will continue into the future.  Our declining Patrol members and increasing Patrol 

hours required by the Patrols is a cause for concern and we are also mindful of the declining 

numbers in NIPPERS which is beginning to impact then number of younger people coming 

through for BM and SRC.  

 

Finally, a big thank you to our Trainers, Assessors and Facilitators and to those who helped out 

during the season.  Thanks to the membership who support us and congratulations to all of 

those who gained awards this season.  We look forward to seeing you all back on the beach 

next year. 

 

 

Larissa B McIntyre 

Director of Education 

Soldiers Beach SLSC 
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EDUCATION PHOTOS 
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DIRECTOR OF YOUTH ACTIVITIES REPORT  
The 2021-2022 Nipper season was a season that definitely kept us on our toes! We were so 

well prepared for a wonderful season. However, the swells, the weather and Covid 19 made 

sure these were everchanging. 

 

Thank you to our Executive Members of Soldiers Beach SLSC. This team have been highly 

productive to bringing our club up with the times, following health guidelines and creating a 

welcoming atmosphere here at the Club.  

 

Thank you to our dedicated team of Admin volunteers. These consisted of Coral Raymond, 

Gail Rixom, Ellen Van Wessel, Annie Vandertouw, Kate Keys, Rachel Sloane, Rachel Howieson 

and Nikki Whited. These people may not be seen often however their behind-the-scenes 

workload has been very appreciated. 

 

Thank you to our Age managers. It’s not always easy to find the right people for this role. They 

need certain qualities like endless patience, passion for the beach in all weather and an 

endless smile even when times are a little tough. This season Rachel and I were delighted 

with finding these people easily and that each and every one made significant impact on 

our little nippers throughout the season.  

 

Water Safety team members, the swim training and the board training teams were our best 

yet. The encouragement from the biggest nipper of all Mick Spring and Mick Crowe at board 

training led to the biggest water safety team we’ve seen for years. This meant that our 

nippers enjoyed enormous amounts of water time. The improvements we’ve seen across all 

ages was outstanding. A big pat on the back to all the parents, the water training and safety 

teams and of course the nippers for giving it all a go. Even when they thought it was going to 

be tough. Great job!  

 

A big thank you to Emma Terry for her dedication to the training of our future water safety 

team members, surf rescue certificate recipients and Bronze awardees. This is a large job and 

the time and effort she has put in this season will enhance the club in future years with having 

more lifesavers on our beautiful beach. 

 

I would like to acknowledge our Life Members Michael Crowe, Gail Rixom and Shawn Ford. 

They have been integral to our club for many years. This year they have been involved with 

the administration, nipper water training teams, and once again were outstanding in their 

roles.  

 

Our registrations were all online this year. It came with a few teething problems however with 

our amazing administration volunteers these were ironed out. With 150 excited nippers and 

their families we started the season. 

 

I would also like to acknowledge the Kraken Kiosk and Dunes by Dish for their generosity in 

relation to our Nipper BBQ’s and our junior presentation. 

 

The involvement of each and every family was more than in all the years I’ve experienced. I 

believe Covid 19 changed the outlook for all of us. The main one being the focus on our 

nearest and dearest, our family. This was brought to nippers this year and made Soldiers 

beach SLSC everyone’s extended family. Thank you all for your contribution to making our 

club a homely place to be. 
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This season twelve Nipper Sundays, 3 Branch carnivals and the State and Australian Carnival 

was gazetted. Unfortunately, due to the weather we were not able to fulfil our calendar. We 

did, however, complete more than most other surf clubs. Our location here at Soldiers Beach 

and having a supportive executive allows us to move nippers to various locations like 

Cabbage Tree Bay and Toukley Aquatic Centre. The movement of our nipper days away 

from Soldiers isn’t easy. It was great to see on a Sunday morning when the decision was 

made to move locations that I was met here at the surf club with sometimes 6 families 

wanting to assist with the movement of equipment to our new venue. This ensured our 

education requirements and the fun factor could be achieved. Seeing Mick Spring our 

biggest nipper at Toukley pool with his friend BOB had everyone in the pool amused!  

It was great to see the confidence of all nippers grow throughout the season. I feel this was a 

fantastic year for personal growth. The 2022/23 season I look forward to seeing the fruition of 

this learning when our Soldiers Beach Nippers compete confidently in representative 

carnivals. 

 

Our other main sponsor is the Harry Moore Trust. Each year the Trust put funds towards the 

learning of our nippers. This season received swim cans for our nipper program. We also 

received training mals for our new under 14 age group. 

 

Thank you, nipper families, for creating a great community at Soldiers Beach SLSC. 

 

Jodie Freeman 

Director of Youth Activities 
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NIPPER PHOTOS 
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AROUND THE BEACH 
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AWARD CEREMONIES 

Surf Life Saving Central Coast – Awards of Excellence 

Category Nominee 

Trainer of the Year Dennis Williams 

Assessor of the Year Gary Hyland 

Facilitator of the Year Gary Hyland 

Volunteer of the Year Shana Doughney 

Services team of the Year Age Managers 

Administrator of the Year Ellen Van Wessel 

Patrol Captain of the Year Neville Bunn 

Open Athlete of the Year Neville Bunn 

Masters Athlete of the Year Karen Harvey 

Coach of the Year Jenny Downing 

Official of the Year Gail Rixom 

Surf Sports Team of the Year FUPA’s (boaties) 

Junior presentation – Club Awards 

Age Manager Awards 

Age Group Male Female 

8 Patrick McBride Sadie Maughan 

9 Nate Brownlaw Taylah Figa 

10 Dominic Wood Lila Fox’ 

11 Sam Hill Lucy Maughan 

12 Keanu Lourens Tuiaulia Taula 

13 Blake King Emma Lamphee 

14 Josef Aad Eliza Collis 

Championship Awards 

Age Group Beach Water Overall 

U8 Male No winner No winner No winner 

U8 Female   Haven Fox 

U9 Male   Cameron Falconer 

U9 Female   Ava Munro 

U10 Male   John McBride 

U10 Female   Lila Fox 

U11 Male   Buddy Osman-Romera 

U11 Female   Katie Sloane 

U12 Male   Keanu Lourens 

U12 Female   Willow Stuart 

U13 Male Blake King Samuel Terry 

U13 Female   Indianna Lourens 

U14 Male   Samual Coppen 

U14 Female no winner no winner no winner 
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Major Awards 

Competitor of the Year  Samual Coppen 

Swimming Trainers Award  Ruby Howieson 

Board Trainers Award  Isabelle Terry  

 

 

Senior Presentation – Club Awards 

 

Unfortunately, as a result of Covid-19 and club member availability due to illness we were 

unable to hold our Senior Presentation night within the official 21/22 season.  However, the 

committee has agreed to and is planning an opening season combination cocktail party / 

awards night and are currently looking at holding this in September 2022. 
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VALE! 
Sadly we have again seen the passing of a number of members of our club. 

 

• John Fallon Life Member 

• Ray Wheway Life Member of the Junior Club 
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CARNIVAL RESULTS - SENIORS 
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PHOTOS SENIORS 
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31 

AROUND THE BEACH 
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MEMBERS 2021-2022 
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UNDER 6   UNDER 7   UNDER 8   

Artist 
Kenneth 
Mitchell 

Bolton Kian Awadallah Ruby 

Cox Greyson Chapman Luke Bolton Elliot 

  
  

Cross Kobe Brownlaw Jaxon 

    
Curtis Violet Carter Kody 

    
Farnworth Zoe Deguara Lucy 

    
Gavin Carter Fawcett Tyler 

    
Maunder April Figa Anton 
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Mcbride Oscar Gardner Nathaniell 

    
McGaw Kamryn Jackson Ava 

    
Renfrew Penelop Kennedy Jacob 

    
    Marsh Eadie 

    
    Mcbride Iona 

    
    Munro Mia 

    
    

Osman-
Romera 

Bella 

        
Rizzo Zara 

        
Scott William 

        
Thomas Maxwell 

        
Wade Lexie 

        
Walker Eva 

        
White Isabelle 

UNDER 9   UNDER 10   UNDER 12 
  

Aad Anabella Anderson Charli Blackshaw Emma 

Aad Sofia Anthes Grace Buchan Mitchell 

Bain Charlee Brownlaw Nate Clarke Samantha 

Blackshaw Douglas Carter Chayce Curtis Lilly 

Buzai Storm Chapman Ryan Davis Sophie 

Doherty Amelia Chiu Nikola Deguara Isla 

Fox Haven Clarke Jade Ford Holly 

Maughan Sadie Curtis William Goody Scarlett 

Mcbride Patrick Falconer Cameron Gosper Benjamin 

Mcdaid Charlie Figa Taylah Hill Sam 

Panichelli Riley Gardner Lachlan Howieson Ruby 

Preston-
Carroll 

Hugh Guest Myla King Cooper 

Smith Harrison Kennedy Oliver Kobylarz David 

Twomey Caoimhe Latimer Lily Latimer Coen 

    
Mcbride Finn Maude Rebel 

    
Mikhalchenko Stefan Maughan Lucy 

    
Molloy Evie Nicholls Cooper 
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Munro Ava 

Osman-
Romera 

Buddy 

    
Nicholls Summer Pryor Hua Qiang 

    
Nolan Emily Rizzo Caleb 

    
Spranger Arliah Jade Sloane Katie 

    
Stewart Alana Terry Isabelle 

    
Verdugo Rafael White Jesse 

    
Wharton Romy 

    

    
Artist Alexander 

    

    
Cannon Ellie 

    

    
Cini Miah 

    

    
Clarke Lexi 

    

    
Collis Isaac 

    

    
Doherty Braxton 

    

    
Fox Lila 

    

    
Gurrin Savannah 

    

    
Heath Charlotte 

    

    
Howieson George 

    

    
Keys August 

    

    
Marsh Archie 

    

    
Mcbride Frances 

    

    
Mcbride John 

    

    
Nolan Lilly 

    

    
Norris Maddison 

    

    
Panichelli Ruby 

    

    
Plant Harry 

    

    
Reilly Amelia 

    

    
Rizzo Tyler 

    

    
Rothwell Summer 

    

    
Smith Ava 

    

    
Twomey Aoibhinn 

    

    
Wade Sophie 
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Wood Dominic 

    

UNDER 13   UNDER 14   UNDER 15    

Bain Noah Blakely Jasper Aad Josef 

Cooper Aiden Clark Eve Coppen Samual 

Davis Lachlan Crowe Aisha Crane Ava 

Falconer Rachel Horan Sinead Halicek Angus 

Heath Sophie King Blake Maclachlan Cooper 

Latimer Lachlan Lamphee Emma Whited Zac 

Lourens Keanu Lourens Indianna 
    

Molloy Taj Mcbride Florence 
    

Scott Oliver Mikhalchenko Evgenii 
    

Stuart Willow Ribeiro Cash Jessica 
    

Taula Tuiaulia Rivera Logan 
    

Twomey Saoirse Rizzo Harland 
    

Verdugo Alehandra Terry Samuel 
    

Walker Mitchell Twomey Conor 
    

    
Wade Evie 

    

CADET 13-15 
YRS 

  ACTIVE 15-18 
YRS 

      

Eliza Collis Gemma Bellette     

William Coppen Jackson Blackshaw     

Thomas Crawford Molly Blackshaw     

Jake Freeman Ashton Croft     

Jaydee Lourens Kate Halicek     

Lucus McIntyre-Guy Hannah Hopwood     

Sergei Mikhalchenko Callum Pass     

Toby Sloane Penina Taula     

Evelyn Williamson Jackson Vandertouw     

    Mary Williamson     
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FINANCIAL REPORT FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 

APRIL 2022 
 

 


